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October 14, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Office & Professional Employees International Union, Local 8 Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of September 1, 2003 through August 31, 2006.  This agreement covers 34 employees in the Departments of: Public Health (Prevention Division) and Community and Human Services (Mental Health, Chemical Abuse and Dependency Services.)

The Public Health employees covered under this contract work in the Alcohol, Tobacco and Other Drugs Prevention Division, which carries out a variety of efforts to promote alcohol/drug-free lifestyles and discourage tobacco use.  These employees provide training, technical assistance and funding for science-based prevention services in the community.  The Department of Community and Human Services employees covered under this agreement work with treatment or assessment programs.  Some meet in-person with clients of the Washington Department of Social and Health Services to determine eligibility for chemical dependency treatment, make referrals, and coordinate placement in appropriate treatment programs in the Alcohol and Drug Assessment and Treatment Service Agency (ADATSA) network.  Other employees monitor treatment agencies that contract with King County to provide methadone and outpatient chemical dependency treatment services; they conduct annual site visits and provide continuing technical assistance as needed. 

The cost-of-living increase provided in the contract for 2004, 2005, and 2006 follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount of increase will not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.  In addition to the general wage increase, the parties negotiated a $300 payment per employee as an incentive for the unit’s ratification of the agreement.  The contract revisions primarily clarify and update the existing provisions on reduction in force, vacation, sick leave, bereavement and family leave. There is a more explicit provision about giving priority to current bargaining unit members when filling vacant positions.  The Union and County agree that during the term of this agreement, the parties will attempt mediation of any grievance if either party requests.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, at (206) 296-8554 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Mike Alvine, Lead Staff, LOT Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Human Resources Division Director, DES


Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, DES
